Board of Trustees Meeting

Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Wednesday, June 12, 2013
6:00 pm to 8:30 pm

1. Call Meeting to Order, Roll Call and Boulder Prep Mission

a) Peter called the meeting to order at 6:04 pm
b) Roll Call
i) Board Members Present:  Andre Adeli, Donelda Mason, Manijeh Taherynia and Peter Vigil
ii) Board Members Absent:  Amber Garcia
iii) Others Present:  Lili Adeli and Ezra Huscher
c) Lili shared that graduation was beautiful.  The student speeches were moving and the staff speeches where fantastic.  We will continue to have the teachers do introductions and speeches as the students really appreciated it.  We are already hearing from some alumni on their plans for college and some are dropping by, because they miss us.  We are very proud of the class of 2013 and what they are going to do.

2. Board Procedures

The Board follows Robert’s Rules.
3. Chair’s Report
Peter shared that he had a conversation with Lili after the finance meeting regarding evaluations for the Administration (Andre and Lili), which was discussed a few months ago but no action has been taken by the Board.  Peter did some research and handed out a rubric for Board members to review.  Peter sees the evaluation as goal setting, working towards missions, accountability, staff connection to the Board, etc., and after a year the Board and the Administration would review to see if goals have been reached.  Board members discussed the handout and all agreed on this type of rubric with the specific goals being set for Andre and Lili.  Evaluations will be added to the July 2013 Board meeting as a study item.

4. Headmaster’s Report
Andre emailed the Headmaster’s report to Board Members earlier today.  Beyond what is on the report, Andre shared that he wants to increase enrollment count numbers beyond the 90.  Andre shared that his summer plans are to spend the majority of his time at Twin Oaks and the court house attending truancy and delinquency court.  Judge Bakke has been very helpful by mentioning Boulder Preparatory High School to juveniles specifically in delinquency court.   
5. Public Hearing and Public Participation
a) Ezra Huscher

Ezra shared that he and Lili have been trying to raise money for solar panels over the past few years.  The City of Boulder will be providing us with $30,000 for this project, which is approximately half of the cost.  Ezra informed Board Members that he received quotes from three companies with two of them being reasonable. He has requested the companies provide four quotes (1) 10 kilowatts, (2) 15 kilowatts, (3) 20 kilowatts and (4) 25 kilowatts.  Ezra will be meeting with two companies tomorrow, Namaste Solar and Custom Solar  Ezra plans to obtain a lot of project details and has a list of questions to ask including discounts, warranty’s, and how to receive payback for excess energy from Excel.  Andre suggested we ask for a discount if we allow the solar company to put free advertising on our roof as we have a ton of hot air balloons pass over our school on a daily basis.  Andre also wanted to find out if there is any way split power with our neighbor as we share the roof with Mesa Plumbing. Board members thanked Ezra for joining us tonight, all of his work on this project and look forward to future updates.
b) Letter of concern submitted by a BPHS student’s parent about applying the school credit changes policy retroactively.

Peter informed Board members that he left another message for the parent, but has not received a return call.  

Andre provided an update to Board members on the financial situation and tuition scholarships received for Lily Roach and Aliika Jones to attend The Woolman Semester School. He explained what funds are still needed and deadlines for deposits.  Board members discussed how the Boulder Prep scholarship fund was established for graduating students. The students need a $950 deposit to secure their rooms. There is an expectation but no guarantee that Lily and Aliika would still come back to Boulder Prepand graduate from Boulder Preparatory High School or another school.  One student would require a total of $1,500 and the second would require $1,300, worst case it would be a total of $3,000 for both students to attend the entire semester.  Board members discussed that if the Board does agree to pay the deposit then the students must agree to fulfill some requirements.  Board members discussed how the scholarship funds do need to be approved by the Board since it is not being used for college scholarships.  Board members agreed to vote during action items tonight.
6. Board Communication
a) Schedule Subsequent Board Meetings through December 2013.
Thursday July 18, 2013 at 6 pm
Wednesday August 14, 2013 at 6 pm
Wednesday September 25, 2013 at 6 pm
Wednesday October 23, 2013 at 6 pm
Wednesday November 20, 2013 at 6 pm
Wednesday December 18, 2013 at 6 pm
b) Preliminary Findings of Research on Corporate Sponsorships

Peter provided the Board with an update of his research on corporate sponsorships.  None of the companies he researched had any information on their websites, but he has not directly contacted anyone as he wanted to find out the status of other Board members’ research.

Manijeh provided the Board with an update on her research on corporate sponsorships.  Most companies did not have anything on their websites, but some did have foundations, most of which were not for education or for 501(c)3.  RE/MAX has potential but more research is needed.
Donelda provided the Board with an update on her research on corporate sponsorships.  Chipotle has, on their website, a link  for events, donations, etc.  Quiznos states to contact your local franchise to work directly with them.  Noodles & Company and Good Times do not speak about community work but list their Marketing Departments as contacts.

Lili advised the board that during her discussions with Paula some corporations end up supporting schools through their Marketing Departments via advertising on websites or newsletters.

Board members would like to discuss with Paula how to contact or approach corporations for sponsorships.  She can advise on the best talking points,  and how to communicate with corporations on what advantages they would get by supporting our school.  Board members further discussed how getting in front of Marketing Directors in corporations is really how you would obtain sponsorships.   Board members discussed that they need to contact corporations and foster relationships then plan an event for corporations to visit the school.  Board members need to determine what their “hook” is to have corporations want to visit and donate to the school.   Lili’s next steps are to meet with Paula and developing marketing materials and flyers outlining sponsorship packages/levels and what the corporations receive.  Board members next steps are to continue to research corporations and begin to make contacts.

c) Board Training Module 15, “Policy Development”

Board members discussed training module 15 “Policy Development”.  Peter and Manijeh completed the module however Donelda did not. The Boulder Prep Board  does not have a policy that they follow, however they do have a set of bylaws that are followed.
7. Information
a) Finance Committee Report
Lili presented the FY13 BPHS-BVSD Budget Report as of May 31, 2013.​​  Expenditures from July 1, 2012 through May 31, 2013 were $960,803 which is 2% overspent for this time of the year.  We have not received the reimbursement from theDistrict for our Special Education Instructor; once received this will correct the overage in the instructional salaries line item.  A staff members’ resignation will also provide some savings in this line item.  We should close the year within $10,000 of our projected budget as June charges are typically less than the rest of the year.  Our estimated surplus at year-end is approximately $125,000.
​​​​​

Lili presented the FY13 BPHS CDE budget as of May 31, 2013.  Grant expenditures from July 1, 2012 through May 31, 2013 were $38,950. The grant is now fully expended.
Lili presented the FY12 & 13 BPHS 21st Century Grant Report as of June 9, 2013.  The payroll issues have been corrected and we are about $25,000 underspent.  In June we are expecting another $15,000 in expenditures, which will put our carryover within the allowable limits of 10%.

Lili presented the FY13 BPHS 501(c)3 as of May 31, 2013.  Expenditures to the account were $800 to our tax accountant and almost $500 for one graduate’s tuition.  The account received a $43 deposit from our Boondocks event and a refund from the Daily Camera for unused advertising. 
FY14 BPHS-BVSD Budget Proposed 5/15/13 (Updated)

New figures from the state show per pupil revenue of $6,540. The beginning fund balance has been updated to include the supplemental at-risk funding that we received in FY13. Salaries and benefits have been updated to reflect contracts offered and savings due to two open positions. Transportation was reduced due to discounted pricing for RTD bus tickets. General Office Supplies and Food were reduced based on lower FY13 expenditures. The Professional Services category was increased based on higher FY13 expenditures. $30,000 has been budgeted for the kitchen renovation split equally between equipment and building repairs/maintenance and from the Building Reserve. CDE has confirmed that a comparable amount of At-Risk funding will be distributed again, but exact amounts will not be available until after count. The proposed budget includes an estimate of $30,000 additional revenue for the At-Risk Supplemental. There is an approximate reduction in surplus by $14,000. This overall reduction can be attributed to the approved salary increases.  
b) Business Manager’s Report
Our Americorp member submitted a grant to Namaste Solar Company for a photovoltaic system. We have a follow-up meeting scheduled for later this week.  We received a 3 year grant for a counselor which will pay $30,000 the first year and $75,000 for the second and third years.  Lili will be submitting a grant to Donell-Kay and Gates Family Foundations over the next few months for either a culinary arts program or a direct instruction program.  Lili will also be submitting a grant to the Daniels Fund by mid-July for the culinary arts program.  We combined our parent workshops with an open house to review grades for mid-term; about 20 parents attended.  We have had a large improvement to parent involvement this year due to events, regular parent meeting and phone calls.  Having established better parent-school relationships, we are hoping there will be opportunities for parents to be more involved in recruitment and fundraising.  We have met several times with District Administration regarding increased support and resources as well as a full-time Special Educator or Social Worker for a specialized program for students with more serious emotional needs.  The District is considering our request but it could take over a year to happen.  Lili and Board members had met to discuss corporate sponsorships.  Lili informed the Board that she will be available this summer to support everyone’s efforts in this area, and one of her priorities is to update marketing materials with a new brochure and flyers outlining funding needs.

Lili requested guidance from the Board on how to proceed with Logical Choice on the projector equipment.  Lili notified them three times stating if the equipment was not picked-up by a specific date that the school would consider the equipment a donation.  She has yet to hear back from Logical Choice. The last time Lili heard from them was 6-8 weeks ago when they stated they would get back to her.  Board members agreed that Lili should send a letter to them stating that the equipment has been installed and thanking them for the donation.

c) Security Deposit with Callahan House
Lili advised the Board that the Callahan House still has our deposit and we need to discuss how to proceed.

8. Study Items
a) Revised Investment Policy Draft
Peter handed out the draft policy and advised the Board that there were minor edits.  Peter will turn on track changes and forward the draft policy to Board members.  Peter presented the investment options he and Neal discussed, which he will forward to Board members.  Board members agreed to review both documents and continue the discussion as a study item at the July 18, 2013 board meeting. 
b) Kitchen Renovation
Our architect forwarded the kitchen renovation plans to the State and we are awaiting approval.  Lili informed the Board that our construction person has a list of contractors for small jobs and he will assist us in obtaining bids and selecting the correct contractor for our project.

9. Action Items
a) Approval of minutes May 16, 2013, Regular Meeting
Peter moved to approve the Board minutes for May 16, 2013.  Andre seconded.  No discussion.  All approved and the motion was unanimously approved.

b) School Budget 2013-2014
Peter moved to approve the School Budget 2013-2014 as presented.  Andre seconded.  No discussion.  All approved and the motion was unanimously approved.
c) The Woolman Semester School
Andre moved to allocate $950 from the 501(c)3 scholarship fund to The Woolman Semester School for Lily Roach and Alicia Jones.  Peter seconded.  No discussion.  All approved and the motion was unanimously approved.
10. Adjournment
Peter adjourned the meeting at 9:00 pm.
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